
TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

September 4, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Jim McGoff, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Ted Cooley, John Miller
The meeting was called to order at 5:30
Work to be completed for Jacob’s Brook on Quinttown Road
Smith wanted to move the project along as there is a deadline of 9/30/18 to complete the work. McGoff reported he’d met with Tom Thomson and the Orford road crew to review the work and discuss what the town is allowed to do. There are several trees that need to be cut, and a pile of stone near the road that needs to be moved (which would need to be moved in order to plow this winter). McGoff spoke with Ron Taylor to request an estimate for the project, and left a message for Clifton Taylor to request the same. The board reviewed the Budget vs Actual Expenses report to determine where funds can be used to pay for the work. Salaries would be used for the road crew work, Culverts, Contracted Services and the Sand line items have funds available too. McGoff suggested the town pass on the roadside mowing for this year as it’s late in the season. That will save the town $6,500 to apply to the work on Jacob’s Brook. 
Motion made to cancel the Roadside mowing for 2018. Motion Passed.

The board asked Dobbins-Marsh to call the mowing company and cancel the work scheduled for this year. The board asked Dobbins-Marsh to provide a detailed report of what’s in contracted services. The board agreed there are funds available in the highway budget for this project. Smith will notify Robert (Bob) Green as the landowner that abuts the work site to meet at the site, or agree to waive his rights. If agrees to waive his rights, he will need to send an email to that effect. Certificates of Liability will need to be provided from the entity selected to complete the work. Cooley mentioned that the board should notify both the Planning Board and Conservation Committee when submitting application as it will speed up the process from 60 days to 30 days for approval. Cooley referenced the document “NH Legal Perspective: Looking at drainage and run-off – Where does the water go”. It discusses the town’s liability and how a town can proceed with work on bridges, culverts and river banks – the town needs to make sure the work they do doesn’t make the situation worse. Adams said in the past the town’s hired an engineer to supervise the projects. Miller spoke of other roads issues and watersheds that need work and thought it might be a good idea to create a priority order of work to be completed. He provided documents to board members on watersheds “Water management and Protection”. It provides a lot of information on what a town can do, and other valuable information. Smith said a representative from NH Wetlands will be visiting Orford to review the Indian Pond culvert, Indian Pond beach and the Orfordville Bog. Adams said the board needs to make a reasonable effort to get three (3) estimates for the work at Jacob’s Brook and the work must follow the DES emergency authorization provided to the town. If bids are all over $10,000 then the board will have to put the project out to bid. 
Motion made once the abutter has been notified and we have their formal approval, the board authorizes David Smith, on receipt of the 2nd quote, to offer the contact for the work at Jacob’s Brook on Quinttown Road to the lowest economical bidder of the two quotes under $10K. Motion passed. 
Select Board rules on what board members can do
Smith wanted to discuss who can set meetings and agendas for the board. All members have equal authority and any board member should be able to call for a meeting. All agreed. The board should do the preliminary work first to determine if all members are available, or depending on the situation if a majority can attend, the topic of what the meeting will be for, and agree on the date for the meeting. Unless it’s an emergency meeting, Adams will contact Dobbins-Marsh to provide the topic for the meeting and to have her post the warrant. Any member can add to the agenda – Adams would request that all agenda items be given to Dobbins-Marsh by Monday prior to the board meeting, as she needs to post the agenda by Tuesday afternoon.
Other

McGoff discussed the pending work on the Upper Stonehouse Mtn. Road washout – still waiting for estimates. Does the town have to follow the FEMA rules if we are not asking for FEMA reimbursement? He feels the road crew can complete most of the work by using 2 loads of rip rap and using 6-8 stone to support the bank. The towns backhoe could be used to place the stone and that would only cost the town the price of the stone. McGoff thinks the riff raff would cost between $1,000-$1,500. Adams said if FEMA reimburses the town we need to follow their rules and replacement is allowed, but if not following FEMA rules, not sure if it’s allowed. The board needs to determine this. Smith asked if the work was originally listed on the FEMA work list – if so then most likely we’ll need to follow the FEMA rules. Adams asked if the road crew could complete some of the work from the FEMA requirements? Smith mentioned that one contractor who’d submitted an estimate said his estimate followed what FEMA was asking for. Possibly the town could provide equipment and labor to complete 90% of the work, then hire a contractor to complete the rest.
Smith reported he’d spoken with Bruce Streeter about removing the tree near the church on the mall. Streeter provided estimates of $1,750 for complete removal (except for the stump), and $1,550 to remove and chip letting Smith do the clean -up. Smith also reported that there is a tree on the Post Office property that needs some attention and possible removal. The property isn’t owned by the town but by Brenda and Reg Jones. However, he feels it’s a liability the town should be aware of. The cost to remove this tree would be the same as the tree o the mall. McGoff suggested that Smith obtain two additional quotes for the work before any decisions are made.

Smith reported Russell Dennis was concerned that there is target practice occurring at the sand pit while the road crew is working there. The board discussed having a policy to not allow access to the sand pit Monday – Friday during the hours of 6:00 AM and 5:00 PM and after-hours usage is for Town Residents only. There’s been a past practice of letting non-residents use the sand pit for practice, but for safety reasons the town should discourage this.

 McGoff asked if the Town should consider not purchasing the F550 truck this year and just use the 1-ton we currently have. Adams said that we can’t roll these fund forward into 2019, but the town can accept a bid and that allows us to encumber the funds allocated for 2018.
Dobbins-Marsh provided the board a draft of the MS-434 form. The board reviewed and agreed on the values to be submitted to the DRA.

Dobbins-Marsh asked about the Tasco alarm system and who calls should be forwarded to while Chief Bachus is away. Currently the call goes to the police department, then to the Selectboard office, then to Hanover dispatch. Adams said to add Terry Straight as the contact for a fire alarm, and the State Police for and intrusion alarm.

Dobbins-Marsh asked if a board member wanted to be a signer on the credit card. Currently it’s just her. The card is mostly used to purchase stamps and pay for postage for mailings. The board agreed to add Deborah Hadlock as a second signer.

Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for real estate strategy at 7:10 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 8:05 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

V.  Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:06 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
Esther Dobbins-Marsh

